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1 P R O C E E D I N G S

2 (10:05 a.m.)

3 THE CLERK: Please be seated.

4 Calling from the calendar, Docket Number

5 2181-15W, David T. Myers. Please state your

6 appearances.

7 MR. MYERS: What's that mean?

8 THE CLERK: Say your name.

9 MR. MYERS: David Myers.

10 THE COURT: Good morning, Mr. Myers. How

11 are you?

12 MR. MYERS: Good morning. How are you?

13 THE COURT: Nice to see you.

14 MR. MYERS: Nice to see you.

15 MR. BARNES: David Barnes for the

16 Respondent, Your Honor.

17 MR. ARTHUR: Good morning, Your Honor.

18 John Arthur for Respondent.

19 THE COURT: Good morning, gentlemen.

20 So we are here this morning for essentially

21 a hearing -- evidentiary hearing on Respondent's

22 motion to dismiss for lack of jurisdiction basically

23 on the grounds that Mr. Myers' petition has not been

24 timely filed in this court.

25 I guess I have had the opportunity -- I
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1 know we spoke. We had a telephone conference last

2 Thursday or last week to talk about this and to see

3 where we are.

4 I do sort of have to say at least

5 preliminarily, Mr. Arthur and Mr. Barnes, that sort

6 of this case -- and I think probably my colleague,

7 Judge Guy, may have expressed similar, you know,

8 concerns over the position that you're taking, you

9 know, given the fact certainly, you know, I think Mr.

10 Myers, you know, admits that he, you know -- he

11 doesn't know when, but he certainly received these

12 letters.

13 But on the other hand, these letters really

14 provide no clear signal or instructions to a

15 taxpayer, let alone Mr. Myers, as to his next steps

16 for judicial review, so that's sort of the struggle.

17 And so as a result, you know, whether the 30 days

18 even starts at all.

19 I guess, Mr. Arthur and Mr. Barnes, I mean,

20 before we begin I just sort of wanted to get your

21 thoughts on that.

22 MR. BARNES: Your Honor, under the Statute

23 7623, you know, we've got a -- we've got a 30-day --

24 30-day date from the determination. The initial

25 determination was made in this case on March 13th,
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1 2013.

2 THE COURT: Okay.

3 MR. BARNES: That letter constitutes the

4 determination. I believe it was Camperini, but it

5 may have been Cooper, that -- that indicated that

6 that -- that set this in motion and it was set in

7 motion by the -- by the -- the transmission of that

8 letter.

9 Now, we understand that in Camperini The

10 Courts have taken the position that subsequent

11 letters also may constitute determinations. We still

12 think the March 13th, 2013, date.

13 But even -- even under the let- -- the

14 other letters, there's still at least ten months from

15 the date of the last letter the last -- the final

16 possible determination until the filing.

17 THE COURT: Now, let me ask you -- but the

18 letters -- so why is it that your agents have not

19 followed their own guidance under the IRM of mailing

20 the letters via certified or registered mail?

21 I mean, that's how it is -- well, certainly

22 by statute with respect to notice of deficiency or

23 notice of determination, that's how a taxpayer will

24 know that the clock starts running, you're to file a

25 petition in court.
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1 MR. BARNES: That's a problem we've had.

2 You know, there are several reasons. One of the

3 primary reasons was funding because there's a lot of

4 costs associated with certified mail. That doesn't

5 excuse this.

6 The IRM has now been changed. Currently,

7 there is not a requirement for certified mail.

8 Nevertheless, this matter is currently under review

9 by the whistleblower office because they've

10 acknowledged that this is a problem. That -- that --

11 that we have a problem when there is not a -- you

12 know, a clear way for us to show when the date the

13 letter was mailed.

14 However, you know, we have Ms. Carr here

15 today who is going to testify that she mailed the

16 letter -- the first letter on March 13th, 2013, and

17 the last letter on March 6, 2014.

18 THE COURT: Okay. Okay. Well, I guess

19 we'll just go ahead and proceed with the hearing.

20 Mr. Myers, would you like to testify?

21 MR. MYERS: I'd like for them to start --

22 THE COURT: Okay.

23 MR. MYERS: -- if that's all right. I've

24 got a lot of questions for their witness.

25 THE COURT: I think probably from -- yeah,
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1 probably from a sort of procedural sort of flow

2 matter, it probably would help. And it would assist

3 The Court if Respondent --

4 MR. BARNES: All right.

5 THE COURT: -- went first because, I mean,

6 Mr. Myers is pro se.

7 MR. BARNES: Your Honor, we'd like to start

8 by calling Chantelle Carr.

9 THE COURT: Okay. Very good.

10 WHEREUPON,

11 CHANTELLE CARR

12 called as a witness, and having been first

13 duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

14 THE WITNESS: I do.

15 THE CLERK: You may be seated. Please

16 state your name and your address for the record.

17 THE WITNESS: It's Chantelle Carr. And do

18 you need my home address or --

19 THE CLERK: Business address.

20 THE WITNESS: -- my work ad- -- business?

21 It's 105 23rd in Ogden, Utah.

22 THE CLERK: Can you spell your first name,

23 please?

24 THE WITNESS: C-h-a-n-t-e-1-1-e.

25 DIRECT EXAMINATION
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1 BY MR. BARNES:

2 Q Ms. Carr, how long have you been employed

3 by the IRS?

4 A Almost nine years.

5 Q And how long have you been working in the

6 whistleblower office?

7 A Five years.

8 Q And what's your title there?

9 A I'm a tax assigner.

10 Q Do you have -- what responsibilities do you

11 have regarding investigating whistleblower claims?

12 A I have -- I have pretty much just when the

13 mail comes in, I pretty much open the cases and then

14 we send them off to classification.

15 Q Do you have any responsibility regarding

16 whether or not a whistleblower claim is denied --

17 A No.

18 Q -- or granted? And do you have any

19 responsibility regarding the amount of the

20 whistleblower award if a claim is granted?

21 A No.

22 Q And what do you do?

23 A I just process the claims. I open them and

24 then when we go up to classification, we determine if

25 it should go to the field or not, and then we send
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1 them off to the field. And if -- after that then we

2 either send letters to close them or keep them open.

3 Q And did you mail the March 13th, 2013,

4 letter denying Mr. Myers' claim?

5 A I don't recog- -- recognize this case

6 precisely, but I -- my name was on it, so yeah.

7 Q And do you remember on the date that was

8 mailed?

9 A From the records, it showed it was during

10 March from E-Track.

11 Q It was -- the letter's dated --

12 COURT REPORTER: March?

13 THE WITNESS: March 2013.

14 BY MR. BARNES:

15 Q And it was dated March 13th, 2013?

16 A Uh-huh.

17 Q And --

18 COURT REPORTER: Yes?

19 THE WITNESS: Yes. Sorry.

20 BY MR. BARNES:

21 Q And how do you know it was sent on that

22 date?

23 A That's what our E-Track records say.

24 Q And why should The Court rely on the

25 E-Track records for that date?
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1 A Because once I mail the letters, I put it

2 into our E-Track system that it was mailed from the

3 add-on dates that -- that are on there.

4 Q And have you ever failed to do that?

5 A No.

6 Q So you -- it's your position that -- that

7 this letter that was dated March 13th, 2013, was

8 mailed on that date?

9 A Yes.

10 Q And the March 6, 2014, letter, do you

11 remember mailing that letter?

12 A Not this particular one, yes, but.

13 Q How do you know it was mailed on March 6,

14 2014?

15 A Because the add-on date from E-Track and

16 from me mailing it, then I uploaded it from -- to

17 E-Track.

18 Q And how does -- and, once again, how does

19 that -- how do you know that that date is accurate?

20 A Because it's what's in -- because I mailed

21 it on that day and then that's when I saved it on

22 E-Track.

23 Q So your processing -- your procedure is

24 always to enter the date after you mail the letters?

25 A Yes.
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1 Q Have you ever forgotten to do that?

2 A No.

3 Q What would happen if one of the letters you

4 mailed was not delivered timely?

5 A The only way we'd know that if they were

6 never delivered timely is if we got an undeliverable,

7 but other than that I have no information if they are

8 delivered on time.

9 Q And has management ever approached you

10 about the fact that your E-Track record was

11 incorrect?

12 A No.

13 Q Have they ever approached you about the

14 fact that one of your letters was not mailed?

15 A No.

16 Q So, once again, are you certain that these

17 letters were mailed on March 13, 2013?

18 A Yes.

19 Q And are you certain the letter was mailed

20 on March 6, 2014?

21 A Yes.

22 MR. BARNES: I have no further questions,

23 Your Honor.

24 THE COURT: Okay.

25 MR. MYERS: May I cross-examine?
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1 THE COURT: Yes. For sure I will allow you

2 to cross --

3 MR. MYERS: Do I have to stand up to do

4 that?

5 THE COURT: You may stay seated if you'd

6 like. You may come to the podium.

7 MR. MYERS: I'll stay right here.

8 THE COURT: Okay. Very good. And I

9 also -- after you're done, we'll have redirect. I

10 also may have some questions for you. Thank you.

11 CROSS-EXAMINATION

12 BY MR. MYERS:

13 Q Ms. Carr, does your E-Track system confirm

14 where the determination is sent?

15 A Just the record of whatever's on E-Track

16 like the --

17 Q To whom it was sent to or whether it was

18 part of the whistleblower's outgoing mail?

19 A Just whatever we have on file that was for

20 the address.

21 Q So it doesn't -- all right. Do you keep

22 any kind of mailing log for the determination letters

23 that you send out?

24 A It's just all in E-Track.

25 COURT REPORTER: Mr. Myers, I'm sorry. Mr.
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1 Myers, could you move your microphone --

2 MR. MYERS: This?

3 COURT REPORTER: -- in front of you?

4 MR. MYERS: Like right here?

5 COURT REPORTER: Thank you.

6 MR. MYERS: All righty.

7 BY MR. MYERS:

8 Q Okay. Do you have any direct physical

9 evidence from the postal service that shows the exact

10 date you mailed the said determination letters?

11 A Just from my procedures --

12 Q So no? Okay.

13 A -- just have it in E-Track.

1-4 Q Once the postal service picks up the mail,

15 do you know how many days it takes to get to, say --

16 say, somebody in California?

17 A No.

18 Q It takes a few days probably, right?

19 A Probably.

20 MR. MYERS: I'd like Your Honor to take

21 into consideration that that's insufficient just to

22 show proof of mailing because it cuts into the 30

23 days right off the bat.

24 Why isn't it proof of delivery instead of

25 proof of mailing? You see what I -- you see what I'm
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1 saying?

2 THE COURT: Understood.

3 MR. MYERS: Okay. Next question.

4 BY MR. MYERS:

5 Q Do you or any of your co-workers ever make

6 mistakes, Ms. Carr, on your E-Track system like

7 sending mail to the wrong place or inputting the

8 wrong information?

9 A It's human error, yeah.

10 Q So you do make human errors. But your --

11 you don't make any errors when you input the date

12 that the letters go out?

13 A No.

14 Q Huh, that's interesting.

15 MR. MYERS: Your Honor, could I hand out

16 these? What this is, is it's an exhibit to their --

17 her sworn affidavit. It's the E-Track record for my

18 entire case.

19 THE COURT: Okay. Let -- you need to share

20 a copy --

21 MR. MYERS: I have one for the --

22 THE COURT: -- with Respondent's counsel or

23 he may -- they may already have a copy.

24 MR. BARNES: I have a copy.

25 THE COURT: And then also --
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1 MR. MYERS: If you're not sure, I have a

2 copy for you.

3 MR. BARNES: Okay.

4 THE COURT: Okay. And then if you're going

5 to ask her questions about it --

6 MR. MYERS: Would you like one?

7 THE COURT: Yes, I would. You're going to

8 give it to Mr. Cesil. And then just hand a copy --

9 yes. Very good. Thank you.

10 THE CLERK: This will be -- this will be

11 marked as 1-P.

12 (The document referred to was

13 marked for identification as

14 Petitioner's Exhibit 1-P.)

15 BY MR. MYERS:

16 Q Do you see the -- near the top of page 1

17 there, there's the date showing incoming mail on

18 2/23/2010, 2/25/2010?

19 I sent in a series of information to your

20 office. And it looks like Lauren Smith grabbed them

21 and sent them to the wrong place right off the bat.

22 She's -- it's addressed to my contact agent in your

23 office. She gets the mail with my whistleblower case

24 number on it, she gets all my -- all these different

25 packages with informa- -- containing information
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1 about my case and she mails them to Kentucky. I

2 don't understand that, but that's a pretty big error

3 right there.

4 Let's see here. She does it again. She

5 gets all this stuff back and again sends it to the

6 wrong place second time on 2/25 -- 3/25, excuse me,

7 of 2010. Then on 4/15 of 2010, she gets it back and

8 sends it to the wrong place again.

9 I mean, how -- how long did it take -- I

10 still don't know if my information ever reached your

11 office. No one told me. That's -- that's all with

12 that one.

13 Let's see here. Do you add on -- let's

14 stay there for no reop- -- reopen matter. Let's go

15 to page 2. Excuse me, page 3.

16 Do you -- do you add on the no open

17 letters; do you put those next to what's affected --

18 MR. MYERS: -- can I approach to show her?

19 THE COURT: For what purpose? No. She --

20 you can direct her and, as well, The Court --

21 MR. MYERS: Okay. On 2 --

22 THE COURT: -- where you're referring to.

23 I take it you're on page 3?

24 MR. MYERS: Right.

25 THE COURT: And probably about the middle
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1 of the page for the --

2 MR. MYERS: Right. On 2/11 and 2/18 where

3 I wrote it down for you guys.

4 THE COURT: Okay. And you may ask her a

5 question --

6 MR. MYERS: Right.

7 BY MR. MYERS:

8 Q Right there to the right, did you add those

9 on? The March 6th letter of 214 (sic), the no open

10 read letter --

11 A Yes.

12 Q -- did you -- you're the one that add -- so

13 that applies to those two -- to those two items?

14 A That particular one, yes.

15 Q Yes, right?

16 A Uh-huh.

17 Q Okay. So right -- right after that is the

18 letter dated 2/21/214 (sic).

19 MR. MYERS: I have another exhibit I would

20 like to show.

21 THE COURT: Okay.

22 THE CLERK: Exhibit 2-P has been marked for

23 identification.

24 (The document referred to was

25 marked for identification as
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1 Petitioner's Exhibit 2-P.)

2 BY MR. MYERS:

3 Q Doesn't that look like a reopen letter?

4 Like my case was reopened to you?

5 This is probably not a question for you,

6 but it looks to me as if -- as if you guys sent in --

7 the Respondent sent a letter to the Petitioner. It

8 says it acknowledged this letter on 2/21.

9 A Yes. This is a reopen letter.

10 MR. MYERS: I have no response to that

11 letter right there. There's no -- no reopen letter.

12 There's no anything. It just looks like they

13 reopened it and just left it there forever. There's

14 no response to that letter, so I just wanted to point

15 that out for The Court.

16 MR. BARNES: Excuse me, can -- can you tell

17 me -- show me -- tell me what part of the letter

18 you' re talking about?

19 MR. MYERS: Well, you have no reopen

20 letters, right? On 2/21 here of 214 (sic) I sent in

21 additional information. And then underneath that,

22 you have acknowledgement letters sent to one was my

23 dad, who was a power of attorney at that time, and

24 one was -- was to me.

25 And after that there's no -- no reopen
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1 letter. There's no -- nothing else acknowledging

2 that letter.

3 THE COURT: Well, Mr. Myers, let me -- I

4 mean, excuse me, Ms. Carr.

5 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh.

6 THE COURT: Let me ask you a question --

7 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh.

8 THE COURT: -- based on what Mr. Myers is

9 asking. I guess can you explain the difference

10 between entries in E-Track that say sent no reopen

11 letter and acknowledgement letter?

12 THE WITNESS: The acknowledgement letter,

13 we'll usually put in there for any particular letter

14 we sent out to them. And we usually put what kind of

15 letter it was.

16 Because his case was already closed, we

17 sent a no reopen letter after determining his

18 information that was sent and wasn't a valid reason

19 to reopen it. But this --

20 MR. MYERS: But this --

21 THE WITNESS: -- particular letter I

22 wasn't -- I didn't send this letter, but.

23 THE COURT: Ms. Carr, with respect to any

24 of the letters -- so the March 13, 2013, letter, the

25 March -- and also the March 6th letter, 2014. Maybe
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1 going back a little bit, the January 8th letter,

2 2014 -- you're making the entries. But, just to be

3 clear, did you actually see the letter?

4 Because I know -- I understand that these

5 were not -- these were signed by Ms. Wild.

6 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh. And that's my

7 manager.

8 THE COURT: Correct.

9 THE WITNESS: She gives -- like one of our

10 procedures we send -- we make up the letter what the

11 determination is and then we just --

12 THE COURT: Okay.

13 THE WITNESS: -- fill in the information

14 and we send off the letter.

15 THE COURT: Okay. So you actually -- in

16 your daily routine, it's your job, upon instruction

17 from Ms. Wild, to draft --

18 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh.

19 THE COURT: -- these letters?

20 THE WITNESS: Yes.

21 THE COURT: Okay.

22 THE WITNESS: Then we need manager approval

23 before we send them off.

24 THE COURT: Okay. Okay. And with respect

25 to -- I'm just going to continue to ask some
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1 questions.

2 MR. MYERS: Fine.

3 THE COURT: If you -- I don't know if you

4 have any further questions. I certainly will allow

5 you to continue to ask questions, Mr. Myers. I

6 certainly will allow Mr. Barnes and Mr. Arthur to ask

7 some questions after I'm done and you're done.

8 The March 13, 2013, letter, the January

9 8th, 2014, letter, and the March 2014 letter, during

10 that time period are those -- that's the standard

11 form for those, essentially, denial letters that

12 would go to taxpayers?

13 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh. And we've made some

14 tweaks on the letters now just to make them

15 understandable. But during that time, yes.

16 THE COURT: And so in 2013 and 2014, no

17 denial letter from the IRS whistleblower office had

18 language in it about petitioning the Tax Court?

19 THE WITNESS: Not from my knowledge, no.

20 MR. MYERS: I have copies of all those,

21 too. None of them have it.

22 THE COURT: Yes, Mr. Myers. I have your

23 particular -- I have your letters, in particular.

24 But I was also curious regarding -- based on her work

25 experience during that time period --

(866) 448 - DEPO www.CapitalReportingCompany.com 2015



Capital Reporting Company

23

1 THE WITNESS: During that time --

2 THE COURT: -- how were the letters drafted

3 to any and all whistleblowers.

4 THE WITNESS: We just pretty much had our

5 basic form in there and we just filled in their

6 whistleblower information and (indiscernible) number

7 and stuff, but.

8 THE COURT: And so --

9 THE WITNESS: Oh.

10 THE COURT: And so, Ms. Carr, do you know

11 why -- and I'm looking at the March 13, 2013,

12 letter -- why would it -- why does it just -- why

13 does it say: If you have further questions, you

14 know, to contact the examination team?

15 I guess, the 801 number is Utah.

16 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh. What was the

17 question again?

18 THE COURT: Why does it say that? What's

19 the effect of that language?

20 THE WITNESS: Just in case they do have

21 questions, they can call us and our tax examiner --

22 the ones that are on the phones can answer any

23 questions they have.

24 THE COURT: And based on these typed

25 letters, how would a taxpayer know that they could
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1 file a petition in Tax Court?

2 THE WITNESS: From these ones they don't.

3 MR. MYERS: It's particularly rough when

4 you represent yourself, Your Honor.

5 THE COURT: Mr. Myers, do you have any

6 further questions for Ms. Carr? I know I've --

7 I've --

8 BY MR. MYERS:

9 Q I just wanted to --

10 THE COURT: -- interrupted you.

11 BY MR. MYERS:

12 Q -- point out that you did spell my name

13 wrong on this affidavit and -- and Item Number 3 on

14 your sworn affidavit is wrong. You put the date of

15 May 13, 2013. It should have been March 13th.

16 So then, you know, you're asking The Court

17 to make -- take what you say as a fact or something

18 when you're making errors right here on the document

19 you're going to use in court with -- you know, I just

20 wanted to point that out.

21 MR. MYERS: And I'm through.

22 THE COURT: Okay, Mr. Myers. Mr. Barnes

23 and Mr. Arthur, do you have any redirect for Ms.

24 Carr?

25 MR. BARNES: Just a few questions, Your
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1 Honor.

2 THE COURT: Sure.

3 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

4 BY MR. BARNES:

5 Q Is the -- do you have any reason to think

6 that you may have made a mistake on the March 13,

7 2013, letter being entered in E-Track?

8 A No.

9 Q What about the March -- the March 2014

10 letter?

11 A No.

12 Q On the letters, themselves, that's a form

13 letter that -- you testified that was a form letter

14 that was prepared?

15 A Uh-huh.

16 Q Does your manager actually sign those?

17 A No.

18 Q How does her signature show up on there,

19 then?

20 A It's just when we bring the form up, her

21 signature's already on there, her proof.

22 Q How do you know what to put in the letter?

23 A It should -- just from direction from

24 either it being declined or rejected.

25 Q Okay. So somebody tells you. Who tells
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1 you that?

2 A It's usually my manager.

3 Q Okay. So Ms. Wild directs you as to what

4 letter you should send out?

5 A Yes.

6 Q All right. Now, let's talk about E-Track

7 for a minute, just for a minute. What do you do in

8 connection with E-Track when you make a mailing?

9 A After I mail the -- after I mail whatever,

10 like the letters and stuff, then I like upload or I

11 attach the letters. And then I state whatever I did

12 with the letter into E-Track and I save it.

13 Q So a copy of the letter that went out on

14 March 13th, 2013, will be in the E-Track system?

15 A Yes.

16 Q And so if there was a question about what

17 address that letter was sent to, how would you answer

18 that?

19 A We'll just look up what was on the letter

20 that we put into E-Track. And then whatever's listed

21 that's -- that was the last address into our E-Track

22 system, that's usually where we'll send it if they

23 haven't called up to update us on the address.

24 Q And what did you indicate happened when a

25 letter doesn't go to the right address?
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1 A An undeliverable comes back.

2 Q And what do you do when you get an

3 undeliverable?

4 A We'll research the address to make sure

5 it's current or if it was typed up right and then,

6 we'll resend the letter.

7 Q So if the address in your records -- if you

8 have an undeliverable and the address in your records

9 didn't match the address that was on the letter sent

10 that's stored in E-Track, what would happen?

11 A We would fix the address and resend the

12 letter.

13 Q Did that happen in regard to the March

14 13th, 2013, letter?

15 A No.

16 Q Did that happen in regard to the March 6,

17 2014, letter?

18 A No.

19 Q Do you have any reason to think that those

20 letters weren't mailed on the dates it says in

21 E-Track?

22 A No.

23 Q Do you have any reason to think that they

24 weren't mailed to the address sent on E-Track?

25 A No.
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1 Q Once again, have you ever been approached

2 by management who told you and -- and -- and told you

3 that your letters didn't go to the right place or

4 that they weren't entered in E-Track correctly?

5 A No.

6 MR. BARNES: No further questions, Your

7 Honor.

8 THE COURT: Thank you. Mr. Myers, do you

9 have any --

10 MR. MYERS: No.

11 THE COURT: -- questions? You don't?

12 Okay. Give me just a minute.

13 (Brief pause). Ms. Carr, I think you said

14 that you've been working with the IRS whistleblower

15 office for -- for about nine years; is that correct?

16 THE WITNESS: The whistleblower office five

17 years.

18 THE COURT: Oh, five years?

19 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh.

20 THE COURT: Excuse me. Okay. But with the

21 Internal Revenue Service --

22 THE WITNESS: Nine.

23 THE COURT: -- for nine years?

24 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh.

25 THE COURT: Very good. So okay. So you
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1 started approximately in 2010?

2 THE WITNESS: For the whistleblower office,

3 yes.

4 THE COURT: Uh-huh. Okay. Very good. And

5 were you aware of the guidance that's provided in the

6 Internal Revenue Manual relating to whistleblower

7 awards?

8 Are you familiar with 25.2.2.10, to be a

9 little technical?

10 THE WITNESS: To that particular area, I'm

11 not sure.

12 THE COURT: Okay. Okay. So if I tell you

13 that at least -- I'm looking at a version of the

14 Internal Revenue Manual, I guess it was, that

15 particular section --

16 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh.

17 THE COURT: -- well, it was dated June --

18 actually, June 18, 2010.

19 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh.

20 THE COURT: So I guess during that period

21 of time, Mr. Myers' whistleblower claim was pending

22 at that time.

23 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh.

24 THE COURT: I will quote to you the

25 language. It says: "Once the whistleblower office
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1 has made a final determination regarding a claim

2 under 7623(b) (1), (2), or (3), the whistleblower

3 office will communicate the determination in writing

4 via certified mail to the claimant."

5 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh.

6 THE COURT: "Final whistleblower -- final

7 whistleblower office determinations regarding awards

8 under Section 7623 (b) (1) , (2 ) , and (3) , may, within

9 30 calendar days of such determination, be appealed

10 to the United States Tax Court, " and it provides the

11 address.

12 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh.

13 THE COURT: And then certainly -- and then

14 it also says: "The IRS does not have the authority

15 to extend the period for filing an appeal." And

16 there's another sentence that's not applicable to

17 this case.

18 But in reading -- I read the first

19 sentence, which says that "The whistleblower office

20 will communicate the determination in writing via

21 certified mail" --

22 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh.

23 THE COURT: -- "to the claimant;" were you

24 certainly familiar with that requirement?

25 THE WITNESS: I know that it's a
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1 requirement, but we -- we haven't really -- we don't

2 have the money to send them certified

3 (indiscernible).

4 COURT REPORTER: Ms. Carr?

5 THE COURT: Yeah. You probably want to

6 speak into the mic.

7 THE WITNESS: Oh, okay.

8 COURT REPORTER: It's that little

9 THE COURT: In the five years that you've

10 been with the whistleblower office, did you handle

11 any final determination letters that were sent to

12 claimants via certified mail?

13 THE WITNESS: No.

14 THE COURT: Never?

15 THE WITNESS: No.

16 THE COURT: And I believe when we started,

17 Mr. Barnes mentioned upon my preliminary thoughts

18 regarding this matter that -- let me think here.

19 (Brief pause). I think he mentioned that

20 the guidance in the Internal Revenue Manual has been

21 changed.

22 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh.

23 THE COURT: And I think it's changed to

24 take out the requirement of certified mailing?

25 MR. BARNES: Yes, Your Honor. Although
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1 it -- although, even though it's taken out of the

2 IRM --

3 THE COURT: Okay.

4 MR. BARNES: -- this is something that the

5 I- -- the whistleblower office is -- 1s seriously

6 considering putting in place.

7 THE COURT: I see. Okay.

8 MR. BARNES: So it's -- it's -- it is kind

9 of strange that it was in the IRM and they weren't

10 doing it. Now they've taken it out of the IRM, but

11 they're planning to start using the certified mail

12 process.

13 THE COURT: I see. Okay. Okay.

14 MR. MYERS: When was that taken out?

15 THE COURT: Well, I guess, that was going

16 to be -- quite frankly, that was going to be my

17 question to Ms. Carr, if you knew around the time

18 when the change was made or the deletion was made?

19 THE WITNESS: I don't.

20 THE COURT: Okay. Well, Mr. Barnes or Mr.

21 Arthur, are you aware?

22 MR. BARNES: We can find out, Your Honor.

23 I looked at this before we came and, unfortunately, I

24 don't remember the exact dates.

25 THE COURT: Okay.
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1 MR. BARNES: But I did look at the current

2 version of the IRM. It was not in it. I've looked

3 at the last two versions of the IRM and at least one

4 of them had this provision in it.

5 So -- so, you know, I could -- I could find

6 out what that date was. I can't tell you off the top

7 of my head.

8 THE COURT: That's okay. Thank you. I

9 think I have no further questions.

10 Based on my additional questioning, Mr.

11 Myers, do you have anything additional for Ms. Carr?

12 MR. MYERS: No, Your Honor.

13 THE COURT: Okay. Mr. Barnes or Mr.

14 Arthur?

15 MR. BARNES: No, Your Honor.

16 THE COURT: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Carr. I

17 appreciate you coming and testifying.

18 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh.

19 THE COURT: Do you have any further -- I

20 guess would you -- I take it you would -- would you

21 like to call Mr. Myers?

22 MR. BARNES: Yes -- Yes, Your Honor.

23 THE COURT: Okay.

24 MR. BARNES: We'd like to call Mr. Myers.

25 THE COURT: Okay. Very good. Thank you,
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1 Mr. Myers. You may come forward and take a seat.

2 Thank you.

3 WHEREUPON,

4 DAVID T. MYERS

5 called as a witness, and having been first

6 duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

7 THE WITNESS: Yes, I do.

8 THE CLERK: You may be seated. Please

9 state your name and your address for the record.

10 THE WITNESS: My name's David Myers. My

11 address is 2815 Shenandoah. You want me to spell

12 that?

13 THE CLERK: Please.

14 THE WITNESS: S-h-e-n-a-n-d-o-a-h, Road.

15 And that's in Riverside, California, 92506.

16 THE COURT: Thank you, Mr. Myers. I know

17 we're doing this a little bit -- it's a little

18 irregular, but this case is irregular so. Very good.

19 So, Mr. Barnes, I'll let you question Mr.

20 Myers. And then, again, I also may have some

21 questions for you so. Thank you.

22 DIRECT EXAMINATION

23 BY MR. BARNES:

24 Q Mr. Myers, your claim was filed -- your

25 Form 211 with your claim on it was filed on August of
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1 2009; is that correct?

2 A Sounds right.

3 Q And -- and on your claim, you indicated

4 that yourself and several other people that worked

5 for the taxpayer were treated as independent

6 contractors when they should have been treated as

7 employees, correct?

8 A Right.

9 Q And you -- you've acknowledged receiving

10 the five letters from -- receiving five letters from

11 the IRS?

12 A Right.

13 Q And the letters were dated March 13th,

14 2013?

15 A One of them.

16 Q 11/20/2013?

17 A That's one of them.

18 Q January 8th, 2014?

19 A That's one of them.

20 Q February 24th, 2014?

21 A Yes.

22 Q March 6th, 2014?

23 A Yes.

24 Q And your petition was filed on January

25 20th, 2015?
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1 A Right.

2 Q Okay. Let's talk about the March 13th,

3 2013, letter. Do you remember when you received that

4 letter?

5 A No, I do not.

6 Q Was the address on that letter correct?

7 A I believe it was.

8 Q When you read the letter, the date March

9 13th, 2013, was reflected on the letter?

10 A What was that?

11 Q The date -- the IRS's date of March 13th,

12 2013 --

13 A Yeah.

14 Q -- the letter indicates that? Do you

15 recall whether that date appeared to be inaccurate to

16 you when you received the letter?

17 A I really don't understand that question. I

18 mean, I really don't.

19 Q I mean, you don't recall when you received

20 it?

21 A I don't recall the day I received it.

22 Q If you received it in June of 2013, would

23 you have noticed that the date was three months

24 earlier than the day -- the day you received the

25 letter?
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1 A Probably not.

2 Q Okay. So when you looked at the letter,

3 you didn't look at the date that closely?

4 A I really don't -- I didn't look at any

5 letters you guys sent me after a while because they

6 all said the same thing, nothing.

7 You know, I've asked the question can I get

8 a worker class determination. It says can't give you

9 that information because of 6103 or whatever. It --

10 all the answers were the same boilerplate. So I

11 didn't pay too much attention to the letters I got

12 from you guys after a while because they all said the

13 same thing.

14 Q And the last letter you received to that

15 nature was the one that's dated March 6th, 2014?

16 A Yes.

17 Q And you don't remember when you received

18 that letter?

19 A Absolutely not.

20 Q But you filed your petition in January of

21 2015?

22 A Right. At first I filed an administrative

23 claim, whatever that procedure was, because I didn't

24 know that I was supposed to come to the Tax Court

25 first. So we went through an administrative claim
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1 process over all this stuff already for months before

2 January 215 (sic).

3 Q And is that the -- all the 11/20/2013 --

4 the 11/20/2013 letters, is that what you're talking

5 about, administrative claim?

6 A No. I'm just talking about all this stuff,

7 all this we're talking about right now, we went

8 through this in the administrative claim process

9 already because I didn't know that I wasn't supposed

10 to -- to do that.

11 I didn't have to do that because your

12 letters didn't tell me that -- anything. I was

13 unrepresented. I didn't know what to do.

14 Q When you say the administrative claim

15 process, is that a process with the whistleblower's

16 office?

17 A It was just a -- it was a process if you

18 were going to take you guys to court for tort claims

19 or whatever. I just didn't know what I was doing. I

20 was just reaching out. I had no idea what I was

21 doing. That's where I started.

22 Q So you filed -- you filed a tort claim with

23 us?

24 A No. I didn't file any claims. I just

25 started the administrative claim process because
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1 that's what you have to do just to be able to file a

2 claim -- you know, a tort claim.

3 Q Okay. So it was a preliminary -- a

4 preliminary action in regards to a --

5 A Right. I was just trying to --

6 Q -- of --

7 A -- cover my bases --

8 Q Okay.

9 A -- to get it started.

10 Q All right. And why did you decide to file

11 the claim in January of 2015?

12 A Because I -- that's when I started learning

13 everything. You see, I had -- I started from

14 scratch. I had to learn everything on my own. So

15 when I started getting all the information and

16 learning what was going on, then I knew I didn't have

17 to go there.

18 You guys certainly didn't tell me that.

19 You made me go through that whole process instead of

20 telling me that I needed to come here first. I don't

21 understand that either.

22 Q Somebody told you to file -- to go under

23 the Federal tort claim?

24 A No. You didn't tell me where I needed to

25 go to deal with this issue we're dealing with right
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1 now, so I ended up going to the wrong place --

2 Q As part of your --

3 A -- for months.

4 Q -- as part of your research, did you look

5 at 7623?

6 A Yes.

7 Q Do you remember anything in 7623 that says

8 the IRS has to tell you to -- to go to the Tax Court?

9 A Well, when I learned -- when I came across

10 that 25-2-2-10, I mean, that's when I learned that

11 through my research.

12 Q But did you find anything that said the IRS

13 had to tell you if you did not agree with the

14 determination, you were supposed to make an appeal to

15 the Tax Court?

16 A Well, I thought that's what your -- the

17 procedure in 25-2-2-10 says.

18 Q All right. When you filed your petition

19 you -- you asked The Court, you said -- you said,

20 "Plead to The Court to grant me the affirmative

21 defense of estoppel to estop any motion by the IRS to

22 dismiss my case due to expiration of statute of

23 limitations or for lack of jurisdiction or for any

24 reason, " correct?

25 A Right.
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1 MR. BARNES: I have no further questions.

2 THE COURT: Okay.

3 MR. MYERS: So can I get down now?

4 THE COURT: Pardon me?

5 MR. MYERS: Am I -- oh --

6 THE COURT: No. I actually have a few

7 questions for you --

8 MR. MYERS: All right.

9 THE COURT: -- Mr. Myers. In following up

10 with Mr. Barnes's final question regarding, I think

11 this Paragraph O in your petition, which I'll just

12 call it -- I'll just call it the estoppel paragraph.

13 It's easier to refer to it that way.

14 Why did you include that?

15 MR. MYERS: Because I was just drafting the

16 thing because at that time, you know, I didn't know

17 all the other avenues I had to go through, you know.

18 I thought maybe that was my only avenue at the time.

19 It's just what I learned at that -- it's

20 the only thing I knew at that time.

21 THE COURT: And did you -- did you have

22 assistance in drafting the petition?

23 MR. MYERS: Nothing.

24 THE COURT: Okay.

25 MR. MYERS: I made a lot of errors, you
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1 know, trying to describe everything, what was

2 happening. But I'm pretty solid with what's going on

3 now.

4 THE COURT: And let me just go back to I

5 know Mr. Barnes had asked a question, but I want to

6 ask it again maybe in a different way. It might

7 elicit sort of a more clear answer for The Court. I

8 do want to get an understanding as to sort of what

9 was going on in your head.

10 So --

11 MR. MYERS: It was chaotic. I mean, I

12 just --

13 THE COURT: Understood. So let me ask you

14 so in 20- -- so in January of 2015 -- in particular,

15 it was January 20th, 2015, excuse me, so what led you

16 to file your petition?

17 MR. MYERS: That's the -- that's when I

18 discovered that I didn't need to go through that --

19 any other process but to come to that court. That

20 you guys dealt with all the issues that I needed to

21 bring up.

22 You see, at the same time --

23 THE COURT: And --

24 MR. MYERS: -- at the same time they're

25 hitting me with notices of deficiencies, levies, and
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1 liens on my own, you know, I was dealing with

2 multiple things at the same time.

3 But they wouldn't give me a work -- a work

4 class determination. They wouldn't -- I asked that 30

5 or 40 times for that, but they refused to give me a

6 work class determination.

7 THE COURT: And I believe you filed several

8 petitions on that same day, correct?

9 MR. MYERS: I have three.

10 THE COURT: Three others pending?

11 MR. MYERS: Three for --

12 THE COURT: Right.

13 MR. MYERS: -- February. They've already

14 been scheduled for February 20th or something, 21st

15 or something. There was a lot to learn, Your Honor.

16 And I'm sure I said a lot of things that were not

17 necessarily correct.

18 THE COURT: And so tell me where did you

19 discover about filing the petition relating, you

20 know, to these matters, the whistleblower claims in

21 Tax Court? Where did you discover that you needed to

22 do that?

23 MR. MYERS: Just by -- just by my own, you

24 know, what do you call it --

25 THE COURT: Were you doing some research
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1 online?

2 MR. MYERS: Thank you. Research is the

3 word I was looking for.

4 THE COURT: Okay. Okay.

5 MR. MYERS: Right. Totally online.

6 THE COURT: Okay.

7 MR. MYERS: Totally online. And I used to

8 go down to the courthouse library in Riverside and

9 just try and learn whatever I can.

10 THE COURT: So were you on --

11 MR. MYERS: See, I --

12 THE COURT: -- an -- the IRS website?

13 MR. MYERS: Yes. Most of the stuff is, you

14 know, all that.

15 THE COURT: Maybe doing some --

16 MR. MYERS: All that.

17 THE COURT: -- Google searching?

18 MR. MYERS: All that, yes. Case searching

19 on -- that's the only thing I could do was research

20 it online. That's the only resource I had basically.

21 THE COURT: Did you ever speak to anyone at

22 the Internal Revenue Service via the telephone that

23 said -- that told you that you needed to file a

24 petition in Tax Court?

25 MR. MYERS: No.

(866) 448 - DEPO www.CapitalReportingCompany.com 2015



Capital Reporting Company

45

1 (Brief pause.)

2 THE COURT: And so, if you recall -- we're

3 all in agreement that a letter from the Service dated

4 March 13th, 2013, was mailed to you.

5 What did you -- what were your thoughts

6 upon receiving that letter?

7 MR. MYERS: Well, when I eventually opened

8 that I just -- I -- I was dumbfounded. I -- I -- I

9 didn't know what to do for a long time, you know,

10 whether -- I had a choice to go sit in a corner or

11 fight with everything I had at that time to try and

12 remember what happened. Nobody was telling me how to

13 deal with it.

14 At the same time I was get- -- like I said,

15 I was getting hit with notices of deficiency, notices

16 of levy, notices of Federal tax liens.

17 THE COURT: And so was your thought that

18 upon receiving it, you know, perhaps that you needed

19 to send different information --

20 MR. MYERS: Really my only thought was I

21 needed to get into court because I didn't _believe

22 anything they had to say from that point forward.

23 When I got that letter, I didn't believe anything

24 they had to say from that point forward. I knew I

25 had to come to court, and I was just figuring out how
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1 to do that.

2 THE COURT: In 2013, were you -- were you

3 under audit by the Internal Revenue Service at that

4 time?

5 MR. MYERS: I don't really know. I know

6 that they forced -- you know, I really don't know. I

7 didn't get any kind of

8 THE COURT: And do you recall in 2014 were

9 you under audit during that time?

10 MR. MYERS: I -- I really don't think so.

11 There was a three-month period where I had asked the

12 IRS for help because the, you know, H & R Block or

13 wherever I took my taxes, they couldn't advise me on

14 how I was supposed to file my taxes because I knew

15 that my previous employer misclassified their

16 workers, and I should have been an employee at the

17 time instead of an independent contractor.

18 THE COURT: I think I have no further

19 questions. Based on my additional questions, Mr.

20 Barnes or Mr. Arthur, do you have any further --

21 MR. BARNES: Can I have a minute to consult

22 with my co-counsel?

23 THE COURT: Yes, you may.

24 (Brief pause.)

25 MR. BARNES: Your Honor, we're -- we
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1 believe the facts -- the relevant facts have been

2 brought out, and we don't see any need for any

3 additional questions.

4 THE COURT: Okay. Okay. Very good. Thank

5 you, Mr. Myers. You may step down.

6 MR. MYERS: Do you want me to throw this

7 away or what?

8 THE COURT: You may take it with you if

9 you'd like.

10 MR. MYERS: Okay.

11 THE COURT: Okay. I think certainly, you

12 know, I'm not -- I'm going to take this matter under

13 advisement. I am still -- I mean, based on the

14 testimony, you know, of both Ms. Carr and Mr. Myers,

15 you know, Mr. Arthur and Mr. Barnes, I am still

16 troubled, to be frank with you, by the fact that all

17 of these letters or determinations, you know, they're

18 ambiguous. They give no clue as to -- first, you

19 know, like I said, at the outset starting the 30

20 days -- starting the 30-day clock, so to speak.

21 _ And it just seems like, you know, the

22 Internal Revenue Service issuing these letters, they

23 can easily frustrate judicial review, you know, by

24 issuing ambiguous denials.

25 You know, I don't know whether, you know,
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1 it's a matter of -- and I think Judge Guy may have

2 alluded to this when you all had a telephone

3 conference. You know, the IRS whistleblower office,

4 you know, issuing, you know, another, you know,

5 denial letter certified mail, you know, so that -- so

6 that The Court, you know, can proceed, I guess.

7 MR. BARNES: Your Honor, is -- is the -- is

8 the issue the date of the letter or the fact that the

9 IRS letter that clearly announces a determination

10 your claim has been denied does not give the next

11 step that's causing the problems here?

12 Because the IRS admits that our policy at

13 that time was in place clearly stated we were

14 supposed to send this through certified -- by

15 certified mail. For financial reasons, the IRS was

16 not doing that.

17 We believe we've demonstrated that the

18 notice -- the determination -- the information

19 regarding the denial of the claim was communicated to

20 the Petitioner.

21 Now, I can understand The Court's

22 perspective that maybe we should have gone farther

23 and given, you know, the next steps. But the statute

24 doesn't require us to do that.

25 Now, when I looked at Camperini, Camperini
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1 said the determination occurs when this letter goes

2 out. There was a suggestion that we follow this up

3 with additional direction, but there was not

4 requirement for us to do so.

5 And, I mean, that's -- this is a process

6 that is always going under review. That's one of the

7 issues that have been -- that have been -- that is

8 under consideration. But the point still is we are

9 not required by the statute to -- to do that.

10 And the new letters are apparently being

11 changed and have been changed to make that

12 announcement. But, you know, once again, it's not

13 required.

14 THE COURT: Okay. I'll -- I mean, I

15 appreciate the advocacy from -- I'm certainly not

16 going to, you know, rule from the bench and I'm

17 certainly not going to rule -- make a ruling this

18 week while I'm here in Los Angeles.

19 I will sort of -- I do want to review the

20 transcript. I will actually ask for expedited

21 printing of the transcript and we'll see. I

22 certainly would also like to review again Camperini.

23 I mean, certainly I know that, you know,

24 Camperini, you know, distinguished and criticized the

25 Freeland case.
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1 MR. MYERS: It also said we -- we --

2 whistleblowers didn't have to parse their letters.

3 THE COURT: Right. There is certainly

4 language in there that's helpful to Mr. Myers, to,

5 you know, whistleblower claimants generally.

6 Okay. That's it at this time. Anything

7 further from the parties?

8 MR. MYERS: Yeah. I have one. I have the

9 below-threshold issue that's on their E-Track. The

10 last page of what I gave you guys on the E-Track says

11 that they closed my case because it was below the

12 threshold.

13 THE COURT: Well, on that issue that

14 actually goes to -- so a couple things. One,

15 that's -- that goes to sort of the merits or the

16 substance of your claim.

17 I'm certainly -- the threshold issue, it's

18 not a jurisdictional bar.

19 MR. MYERS: No. Jur- -- no. It's not

20 jurisdictional.

21 THE COURT: Correct. And so today we're

22 only dealing --

23 MR. MYERS: Okay. So I can bring that

24 up --

25 THE COURT: -- with whether The Court has
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1 jurisdiction over your petition.

2 MR. MYERS: Okay.

3 THE COURT: And so certainly also, as you

4 know, that I know there's two motions that are

5 pending, so under advisement. I know there's your

6 motion for summary judgment as well as your motion to

7 shift the burden.

8 MR. MYERS: Right. Right.

9 THE COURT: Once we get through the hurdle

10 of this motion to dismiss --

11 MR. MYERS: I can --

12 THE COURT: -- then --

13 MR. MYERS: -- raise that issue if I want?

14 THE COURT: If The Court ultimately denies

15 Respondent's motion, then we'll take up the issue

16 regarding threshold --

17 MR. MYERS: Okay.

18 THE COURT: -- and the motion for summary

19 judgement --

20 MR. MYERS: Okay.

21 THE COURT: -- and the motion to shift the

22 burden.

23 MR. MYERS: All right.

24 MR. BARNES: Your Honor, in the event this

25 motion is denied, we will -- the Government plans to
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1 file a motion for summary judgment, as well.

2 THE COURT: Okay. That's fine. That's

3 very good. Thank you, gentlemen.

4 With that, we will be adjourned till

5 tomorrow.

6 MR. MYERS: Thank you, Your Honor.

7 THE COURT: Thank you.

8 THE CLERK: All rise.

9 (Whereupon, at 11:05 a.m., the above-

10 entitled matter was concluded.)
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